







CITY PLANNING COMMISSION








MINUTES OF MEETING    








August 3, 2017 – 4:00 P.M.
TOWN HALL
Present: Commission Members Mr. Melosky, Mr. Barker, Mr. Malozi, Mr. Stellato and Ms. Cohen; Staff included Darlene Heller and Tracy Samuelson of the Planning and Zoning Bureau, Craig Hynes representing Code Enforcement, Matt Dorner, Amy Rohrbach and Tiffany Wells representing the Engineering Bureau and Attorney Edmund Healy attended as Solicitor to the Commission.  Also in attendance were Attorney James Preston, Rocco Caracciolo with Pennoni Associates, Peter Polt with J.G. Petrucci Company and Daniel Ahn with Gilmore and Associates.  Representing the press was Sara Satullo.
1.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – May 11, 2017
Ms. Cohen made a motion to approve the minutes of the May 11, 2017 Planning Commission meeting.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Malozi and passed with a 3 – 0 vote; Mr. Stellato and Mr. Melosky abstained.
2.
VACANT PROPERTY REVIEW 
Craig Hynes updated the Commission members that a rubric has been developed for “grading” the conditions of approximately 110 properties in the City.  He added that an RFP was sent to potential developers who would like to be included in proposals put out by the Redevelopment Authority if/when the City purchases blighted properties.  

Mr. Hynes informed the Commission members that the first property on the meeting agenda is 31-33 E. Garrison Street.  Mr. Hynes reported that permits have been pulled and work has commenced on the property, therefore, he is withdrawing it from the agenda.

Mr. Hynes presented 41 W. Spruce Street and provided pictures to Commission members.  He acknowledged the attendance of property owner, Bryan Watson. Mr. Hynes summarized a violation notice sent to the property owner on June 22, 2017.  Mr. Hynes reported that Mr. Watson has obtained a building permit to start repair of the home, but he recommends moving the property forward in the process.  He added that the property can be withdrawn at any point if sufficient progress is made.
Mr. Healy asked what the recommended reuse of the structure is.  Mr. Hynes replied the property is a single family dwelling.

Mr. Malozi clarified the blighting process for all in attendance.  He stated that if the property moves forward today in the process, it then moves on to a hearing with the Blighted Property Review Committee in October.  Mr. Hynes stated the hearing could be appealed.  Mr. Healy clarified the appeal would go directly to the Court of Common Pleas.  Mr. Hynes added the next step would be to obtain appraisals and the entire process could be a six month progress from start to finish.
Mr. Watson acknowledged the fact that his property is in bad shape and he is willing to fix-up the property.
Mr. Malozi made a motion to approve the resolution certifying 41 W. Spruce Street as blighted per the PA Urban Redevelopment law and applicable City ordinances including but not limited to Act 149 of the Codified Ordinances of the City of Bethlehem if the listed violations are not completed within 20 days.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Cohen and it passed with a vote of 5 – 0.

Mr. Hynes presented pictures and a copy of a violation notice for the garage at 546 Bradley Street to the Commission members.  He stated citations have been issued against the owner and there is currently a warrant out for the owner’s arrest for non-compliance with violation notices. 
Mr. Melosky requested that future photos be of better quality.  Mr. Hynes stated he would print them in color.

Mr. Hynes reported that he visited the property prior to the meeting and the property is still deplorable.

Mr. Malozi made a motion to approve the resolution certifying 546 Bradley Street as blighted per the PA Urban Redevelopment law and applicable City ordinances including but not limited to Act 149 of the Codified Ordinances of the City of Bethlehem if the listed violations are not completed within 20 days.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Cohen and it passed with a vote of 5 – 0.

Craig Hynes presented 726 Shields Street to the Commission members, along with photographs of the home and carport.  Mr. Hynes indicated the property is a single family dwelling and consistent with the Master Plan.  He added the most recent violation notice on March 28, 2017.  Mr. Hynes stated the house is not secure and the carport has partially collapsed.
Mr. Malozi made a motion to approve the resolution certifying 726 Shields Street as blighted per the PA Urban Redevelopment law and applicable City ordinances including but not limited to Act 149 of the Codified Ordinances of the City of Bethlehem if the listed violations are not completed within 20 days.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Cohen and it passed with a vote of 5 – 0.

Mr. Hynes presented 824 Montclair Avenue and reported the violations at this property are exterior in nature and include: high grass and weeds, structure is in disrepair, roof shingles are falling off and there is debris on the property.  Mr. Hynes referenced the last violation notice dated August 2, 2016.  He visited the property today and the grass and weeds have been cut, but the debris remains, roof shingles are still missing and the foundation is crumbling.  Mr. Hynes stated that numerous complaints are still received on the property.
Mr. Malozi made a motion to approve the resolution certifying 824 Montclair Avenue as blighted per the PA Urban Redevelopment law and applicable City ordinances including but not limited to Act 149 of the Codified Ordinances of the City of Bethlehem if the listed violations are not completed within 20 days.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Cohen and it passed with a vote of 5 – 0.

3.
LAND DEVELOPMENTS AND SUBDIVISIONS

A. (09-006LD) –PATRIOT DISTRIBUTION REVISED LAND DEVELOPMENT PLAN AND WAIVER REQUEST - 2120 Spillman Drive, Ward 16, Zoned IR, Plans dated March 7, 2017 and last revised May 16, 2017

Peter Polt, Executive Vice President of J.G. Petrucci Company and an authorized representative for Triple Net Investments, XXVII, LP, introduced himself and Daniel Ahn, Engineer, with Gilmore Associates.  Mr. Polt stated a revised land development approval and a waiver for parking in the front yard are being sought today.  Mr. Polt stated preliminary approval was granted in 2009, but the user of that property did not move forward with the plan.  He stated this plan will be for an industrial building used for warehousing or manufacturing.  Mr. Polt added that zoning approval was recently granted for an industrial warehouse distribution use.  The proposed building will be 243,000 square feet.  Mr. Polt requests to place parking in front of the building, which is not a detriment to the surrounding properties, nor is it a safety issue.  The parking will be split so that the driveways at the eastern and western ends of the building, along Spillman Drive, will be for tractor trailer use.  The center driveway will be for employee use. 
Mr. Polt indicated there would be a total of 151 parking spaces.

Ms. Samuelson summarized the review letter from the City.  She pointed out that signs to direct traffic at the entrances will be required.  Ms. Samuelson added that the building is in the IR district and a use variance was needed for the proposed building.   
Ms. Samuelson stated that the Bureau recommends granting of the waiver request and approval of the revised plan.

Mr. Malozi made a motion to approve the waiver request for front yard parking at 2120 Spillman Drive.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Cohen and it passed with a vote of 5 – 0.

Ms. Cohen made a motion to approve the revised land development plan as submitted for the property on 2120 Spillman Drive, with the requirements of the July 28, 2017 review letter.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Stellato and passed with a 5 – 0 vote.

B. (17-006LD&S) – #17050859 - MAJESTIC BETHLEHEM CENTER – EASTERN PHASE LAND DEVELOPMENT AND LOT CONSOLIDATION PLAN 3905 Commerce Center Boulevard, Ward 16, Zoned IR-F, Plans dated December 23, 2010 and last revised March 1, 2017
James Preston, attorney for the applicant, introduced the plan for 3905 Commerce Center Boulevard. He pointed out that lots 6 and 7 are bisected by the City of Bethlehem and Lower Saucon Township.
Rocco Caracciolo, representing Pennoni Associates, Inc., presented the revised plan for 3905 Commerce Center Boulevard.  He stated the proposed buildings will be 450,000 square feet and 300,000 square feet.  Mr. Caracciolo gave an overview of current developments on adjacent lots.  

Mr. Caracciolo stated the cul-de-sac and outer road in the park is complete and the revised plan addresses previous concerns of dust.  He confirmed that the riparian buffer will be retained and an erosion and control sediment basin will be installed.

Mr. Caracciolo stated that the developers first approached Lower Saucon Township for approval.  After being granted 14 variances, for dimensional relief, Lower Saucon granted approval of the project.  Mr. Carracciolo further informed the Commission that in April 2017, the Lehigh Valley Planning Commission granted approval for the revised Comprehensive Plan and the Act 167 Stormwater Management Plan.  He added that the Conservation District has the minor modification under review at this time.

Ms. Samuelson reviewed the comments in the July 27, 2017 review letter.  She added that with the intermunicipal agreements in place, the City of Bethlehem will handle emergency calls to the lot.  Ms. Samuelson stated that approval is recommended contingent upon all items in the review letter being met.
Mr. Malozi inquired whether public transportation is available to the site.  Mr. Caracciolo replied that LANTA currently serves the site with one bus stop and a second bus stop will be installed.

Ms. Cohen asked for clarification on the approval from Lower Saucon.  Mr. Preston confirmed that approval has been received with only the lighting requirements being outstanding.  Mr. Caracciolo explained that Lower Saucon would like 16’ light poles, but the plan calls for 20’ light poles.

A motion was made by Ms. Cohen to approve the site plan for Majestic property, with the condition of meeting requirements in the July 27, 2017 review letter from the City of Bethlehem.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Malozi and it passed with a vote of 5 – 0.
4.
DISCUSSION ITEMS
There were no discussion items for this meeting.  
The meeting adjourned at 5:00 P.M.

ATTEST:

Darlene Heller, Commission Secretary
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